
 

 

VALLEY FORGE TROUT UNLIMITED 

Please note there will be no 

general meetings held in 

June, July and August. 

Regular general meetings 

will resume on Thursday, 

September 14 

 

BankNotes is available online 

at www.valleyforgetu.org 

 

Contact us directly at 

valleyforgetu@gmail.com 

By Jim Leonard 

Annual Trout Show 
First, I want to thank everyone who 

attended our 43rd Annual Trout Show and 

who donated to us by purchasing raffle 

(technically sweepstakes, but why quibble) 

tickets either at the show or through the 

mail. Your donations make our ongoing 

efforts to conserve, protect and restore cold 

water fisheries and their watersheds 

possible.  

I also want to thank our Trout Show 

Planning Committee, and everyone who 

volunteered to staff the show. Without these 

folks, there would be no show. 

We had a fun and successful show this year 

with over 180 people in attendance. If you 

missed it, plan on attending next spring. 

 

VFTU Fly Fishing School 
At the time I am writing this, our Fly 

Fishing School is in session. This year we 

are glad to have 29 men, women and young 

folks attending. This all day event requires 

a lot of planning, organizing and 

preparation, all of which is done by John 

Dettrey. Thanks John for all of your work to 

keep what is now a VFTU tradition up and 

running, and thanks to the volunteers who 

provide the excellent instruction and guided 

fishing. 

Authors Wanted 
We are fortunate to have a few folks who 

regularly contribute content to BankNotes. 

That being said, new voices are always 

welcome. If you have stories to tell, 

thoughts on environmental issues, or other 

ideas for content, write ôem up and send 

ôem to valleyforgetu@gmail.com. 
(Continued on page 2) 

By Mary Kuss 

Over the years quite a few of my fly fishing 

students and guiding clients have remarked, 

once they got a glimmer of how the whole 

thing works, ñFly fishing is a lot like golf, 

isnôt it?ò My standard, glib reply has always 

been, ñIn some ways, yes. But imagine 

going out to play a round of golf and 

finding that the hole could move around of 

its own volition and close up if it didnôt 

want to play.ò 

Iôve known some people who clearly loved 

both fly fishing and golfing. But invariably 

they would emphasize one or the other. Itôs 

either golf seriously and fly fish on the side, 

or the other way around. Either sport has 

the potential to blossom into a grand 

obsession, but in my opinion itôs not 

humanly possible to simultaneously do both 

at that level. No one can serve two masters. 

Theoretically it would be possible to divide 

oneôs time and energy equally between the 

two sports, but then both would wind up 

shortchanged.  

Anglers are always at the mercy of Mother 

Nature, and golfers are too. Wind can be a 

factor in either sport, and strong, gusty 

winds wreak havoc. Extreme heat and 

drought are problematic at times. Rain and 

golf donôt mix well, but flooding is rarely 

an issue for the golfer. ñBlown outò 

streams, on the other hand, make fly fishing 

difficult to impossible to downright 

dangerous. And although fly fishers 

sometimes brave ice and snow, there are 

good reasons why golf is generally not 

played under winter conditions.  

Golf and fly fishing are commonly pursued 

in an equipment-intensive manner. Thriving 

industries have arisen around both sports. 
 

(Continued on page 2) 
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Manufacturers and purveyors of gear 

compete to provide whatever participants 

might need or want, and entice them to 

buy things they would otherwise never 

have thought of. Clothing may ñmake the 

man,ò as the old saw goes, but equipment 

makes neither the golfer nor the angler. A 

duffer is a duffer, whether their clubs 

came from a Pro Shop or from Walmart, 

and no matter what was paid for them. 

The same concept applies to fly fishing. 

Golfers may have a caddie, and in Britain 

fly fishers may have a gillie. These are 

assistants who provide aid and advice. In 

the U. S. the closest thing we have to the 

gillie is the fishing guide. This assistance 

is not essential, either a golfer or a fly 

fisher can choose to go solo. For the fly 

fisher, however, the complicating factor is 

the choice of where to fish and when. 

Having professional guidance in making 

these vital and often rather complex 

decisions does not guarantee success, 

nothing does. It does greatly improve the 

odds in your favor, however. Perhaps 

more importantly, spending a day on the 

water with a good guide is a valuable 

opportunity for any fly fisher. No one 

knows everything. For the wise angler, 

whether a novice or an old hand, every 

experience is a learning experience.  

In golf, a successful player must master 

both the long and the short game. 

Although I am not a golfer, Iôve watched 

enough of it on television to understand 

some basics. I know that you will not 

achieve good scores without long drives, 

effective approach shots, the ability to 

extricate the ball from difficult lies, and a 

tactical and nuanced touch on the green. 

All of those skills have analogs in fly 

fishing.  

A versatile fly fisher will also be able to 

play both the long and short game. But the 

fly fisher has the luxury of sticking to 

venues that play to their strengths. If you 

never fish for trout on small streams, you 

have little need for stealthy stalking and 

technical casts that avoid obstructions and 

present the fly to spooky fish with 

accuracy and delicacy. Conversely, if 

small stream fishing is all you do you the 

ability to double-haul and cast for distance 

will be of no importance. There are a few 

very demanding situations in fly fishing, 

such as shallow-water flats fishing for 

Bonefish and Permit, in which you must 

be able to make long, accurate, delicate 

casts and do it quickly. This is post-

graduate stuff, though, which many of us 

are unlikely to ever do. 

Fly fishing can be done on both public 

and private water, just as golf may be 

played on public or private courses. Both 

situations have advantages and 

disadvantages. There are undeniable perks 

associated with being willing and able to 

pay the cost of fishing on private water or 

playing golf on a private course. Although 

I am not a golfer, my husband once played 

as did his parents. They were members at 

a private country club for many years, the 

same one whose golf course abuts my 

back yard. I can gaze out across the course 

and see the club house, where my husband 

and I were married in 1978. My late father

-in-law served as president there at one 

time. So Iôve had a bit of exposure to the 

private golf course scene.  

What I donôt know much about is playing 

on public courses. I gather that as a rule 

they are not quite as well-kept or 

manicured. But does that help or hurt the 

development of oneôs skills? Is there 

satisfaction derived from playing well 

under less than ideal conditions? I canôt 

say.  

I have seen and experienced both sides of 

fly fishing on public water versus private 

water, having been lucky enough to fish at 

a few private Pocono trout clubs as the 

guest of a member. I liken this to eating 

hot fudge sundaesða delicious treat, but 

not something Iôd want as a staple of my 

fly fishing diet. Private streams are often 

heavily-stocked and lightly-fished. The 

difficulty level is generally much lower 

than on hard-fished public streams. I donôt 

mean to imply that itôs always 

ridiculously easy to run up a big catch 

total on these private waters, because 

thatôs not true at all. But for someone who 

has learned and sharpened their skills on 

streams open to the public, private water 

fly fishing can at times be almost too easy. 

When making my entry in a clubôs log 

book at the end of a particularly good day, 

Iôve learned that itôs often politic to forget 

to count some of the fish Iôve released. I 

suppose I could just spend more time 

sitting on a bankside log watching the 

birds. But Iôm not quite disciplined 

enough to do that. Never dismiss abundant 

opportunity, you never know how long it 

will be until it comes around again.  

So, is fly fishing a lot like golf? The 

answer, clearly, is yes and no. If you 

pursue both, youôll have to decide for 

yourself which you love best.  

(Continued from page 1) 

Fly Fishing & Golf 

Notes from the Prez 

General meetings 
Our last general meeting for the season was held on May 11. We 

do not hold general meetings in June, July or August. Meetings 

will resume on September 14. We will remind you of this by 

email, on our website (www.valleyforgetu.org) and in the fall 

issue of BankNotes which is due to be in your mailboxes 

September 1.  

As usual, we are puzzling over what we might do to increase 

attendance of our general meetings. Weôve been doing these 

meetings the same way for some time now, so if you have any 

ideas as to how we might make the meetings more interesting 

and attract more people to attend, weôd be glad to hear them. 

Summer Fishing 
The summer solstice will soon be here, and with it will come hot 

weather and warmer water temperatures. If you fish streams 

capable of holding trout over the warmer months, when water 

temperatures exceed 68 degrees, give them a break and take 

advantage of the many warm water fisheries available in this 

area, not to mention the salt chuck. Warmer water holds less 

dissolved oxygen, and mortality rates increase for caught and 

released fish in these conditions. It really is a shame when you 

live where there are so many places to fish, but itôs a burden we 

all have to bear. 
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Lenõs Fly Tying Corner 

By Len Zappolo 

Instagram @valleyforgetu 
Instagram @fly_fishing_tightlines 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Japanese Beetles 

Prior to the beetleôs accidental introduction 

to the United States in the early 1900s, the 

Japanese beetle was found only on the 

islands of Japan, isolated by water and kept 

in check by its natural predators. In 1912, a 

law was passed that made it illegal to 

import plants rooted in soil. Unfortunately, 

the failure to implement the law 

immediately allowed the Japanese beetle to 

arrive in this country. 

Most entomologists agree that the beetles 

entered the country as grubs in soil on 

Japanese iris roots. In 1916, these coppery-

winged pests were first spotted in a nursery 

near Riverton, New Jersey, and by 1920, 

eradication programs were dropped; the 

beetle proved to be too prolific and 

widespread. 

Since they feed on over 300 different kinds 

of plants, itôs best to fish your imitation 

along banks or where vegetation 

overhangs, especially if you see them 

feeding overhead. 

Material List  

Hook: Dry fly, size 14 

Thread: Black, 6/0 

Back and head: Tan or brown craft foam, 

1.5ò long, ıò wide 

Legs: Black silicone legs, 3, 1ò pieces 

Body: Black dubbing 

Sighter: Green, round and slightly narrower 

that the foam 

Directions 

Start the thread just behind the eye, take a 

few wraps and cut the tag off close. Next 

tie in the foam and take wraps rearward to 

just about the bend. Be sure to compress 

the foam very well. Moving from the bend 

toward the eye, tie in each of the three legs 

perpendicular to the hook. Be sure to leave 

room between each. Return the thread to 

the bend. Dub the thread and take wraps ï 

being careful around the legs ï to the tie in 

point. Now fold the foam over the hook 

and take a few tight wraps to secure it in 

place. Cut the tip leaving a small head just 

over the hook eye. Lastly, take the sighter 

and place it directly over the wraps 

securing the foam. Take a couple of wraps, 

do a three or four turn whip finish, and cut 

the thread clean. Trim the legs to 

appropriate proportions. 

Other flies hatching concurrently:  

Other terrestrials. But beware, like 

Japanese beetles, they are good only until 

the first or second hard frost. 

Midges.  The Jujubee Midge, is an 

excellent choice this time of year.  

Keep it simple.  

Donõt overthink it.  

Smash those barbs! 

Practice safe catch and release. 

Want to get more involved in protecting cold water fisheries in Chester County?  

Get more involved with Valley Forge Trout Unlimited!  

How can you do it?  
Easy! 

 Email us at valleyforgetu@gmail.com with questions, concerns or ideas  

 Make sure we have your current email. Send an email to peterkleemalvern@hotmail.com 

 Attend our general meetings 

 Check out our website at www.valleyforgetu.org 

All are welcome to join and participate!  

Illegal Fishing, Poaching , Disturbance of a Waterway, Fish 
Kills or Illegal Dumping: 
Pennsylvania Fish and Boat Commission 

Report emergencies immediately to  

WCO Bob Bonney  

cell phone: 610-637-6398 

and to the Southeast Region of the PA F&BC 

(8:00 AM ð 4:00 PM weekdays) 717-626-0228 

 
 

Fish Kills , Illegal Dumping:, Water Quality or Pollution: 
Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection 

484-250-5900 (24 hours a day, 7 days a week) 

Erosion and Sedimentation Issues: 
Chester County Conservation District 

(610) 455-1360  

Well and Septic Issues: 
Chester County Health Department 

610-344-6225  

https://www.almanac.com/plant/irises
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By Pete Goodman 

We just returned from a simply gorgeous 

Motherôs Day weekend up on the Little 

Juniata River and Rothrock State Park. 

The evenings really lit up with sulphurs 

and every other imaginable mayfly 

swirling in the air. We caught fish. It was 

wonderful. 

Salt Pollution 

It is getting pretty late in the season to be 

talking about salt pollution or at least you 

might think so. From our investigations it 

is not too late at all as salt pollution is 

seriously raising the salinity of our 

ground water. This is true in some places 

more than others and more work is 

needed to ascertain the source of the 

pollution and then what may be done to 

mitigate that source.  

One of the hotspots is the western 

tributary of Crabby Creek. In our 

November salt snap-shot of Valley Creek 

it shared the highest readings we found in 

the watershed, sodium: 281 mg/L. This 

prompted some further investigation. I 

walked the tributary with Jon Wilson, 

Professor at Haverford College and Penn 

State Master Watershed Steward, Dave 

Manning and observed as they took 

salinity and conductivity measurement 

every so often as we approached 

Friendship Park and the corner of Routes 

30 and 252. Surprisingly to me the 

temperature went up as did the salinity 

the nearer we got to the source spring and 

other outflows. The water coming out of 

the ground in the old ruin of a spring 

house was as high as was measured. 

Where is the salinity coming from? What 

were the historic uses of the land that may 

have led to this high salinity? What is the 

drainage area coming to the spring house? 

These questions are finding some partial 

answers but we are not finding any 

smoking gun nor source of the salt 

pollution. Luckily in this case we have 

some very interested people and there are 

plans to continue monitoring and looking 

for those elusive answers. 

Grants 

Here are some updates on our various 

grants. 

Crabby Creek Infiltration Trenches 

We are still trying to get drawings 

approved by Tredyffrin Township so that 

the Beechwood and Williams Road 

projects can get final designs and bid 

packages completed. The township has 

approved the projects for going out to bid 

but staffing problems in the engineering 

department are delaying the plans review. 

We keep asking when the reviews will be 

finished. 

An application to a private foundation 

was made recently for $40,000.00 to help 

pay for the infiltration trench projects. 

The Foundation has previously awarded 

funding to VFTU through the Valley 

Creek Restoration Partnership and a 

portion of that is being used for stream 

monitoring and the larger balance is going 

toward funding the trench projects. 

There was a recent meeting with a Trout 

Unlimited Embrace-A-Stream grant 

advisor who seemed very impressed with 

our writeup of a preliminary application 

for an intent to file. He found our 

proposal well-conceived and detailed. He 

encouraged us to submit to him a 

preliminary draft of our $3,000.00 

application for review. He would have his 

folks review the draft and comment on it 

in an attempt to even further strengthen 

our application. We are moving ahead 

with that.  

There is an application in to the National 

Fish & Wildlife Foundation for Crabby 

Creek Infiltration Trench funding but as 

of yet there has been no word of award. 

Chuck Marshall is proceeding to apply for 

a DCED grant in the amount of 

$200,000.00 for the Crabby Infiltration 

Projects. The grant application is due 

May 30th. 

(Continued on page 5) 

For Sale! 

Leaders with 
Tippet Rings 

already attached! 

All you have to do is add your tippet. 

Leaders last longer and no need to tie 

blood knots, so you save time and money. 

Available in 7 ĭ and 9 ft. Lengths 

Tapered to 3X or 5X 

1 for $3.50, 2 for $6.00 

shipping included 

To order, contact  Charlie Griffen at  

c.griffenod @ verizon.net 

All proceeds go to VFTU 

Environmental Update 

ARE YOU CONNECTED?? 

You should be getting emails from National TU and from Valley Forge Trout Unlimited. 

If you are not receiving emails from Valley Forge Trout Unlimited, or would like to 

change your email address, please send an email to: 

peterkleemalvern@hotmail.com  

Please note that neither VFTU nor TU National shares your email address with third parties. 
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Environmental Update 

 

5716 Kennett Pike, Suite D 

Centerville, DE 19807 

Hours: Tue thru Friday 10 am-7pm 
Saturday 10 am-5 pm 

Phone: 302-654-6515 

Mobile: 302-743-0966 

Fax: 302-654-6533 
Email: terry@amarbleheadflyfisher.com 

Terry Peach 

A Marblehead Flyfisher 

Please  
Patronize  

Our  
Advertisers  
Their generous 

donations and 

discounts make 

our raffles 

possible. 

Thanks! 

VFTU 

 Dr. Charles Griffen 

 Owner / Licensed Guide 

 troutbumod@gmail.com 

 EyeFlyFish  

 Guide Service  

 610-594-0648 

The Crabby Creek infiltration trenches 

will make a difference in the quantity and 

the quality of the stormwater runoff 

reaching Crabby, Little Valley and Valley 

Creeks. This is another project coming out 

of a partnership between VFTU and 

Tredyffrin Township originating in the 

Valley Creek Restoration Partnership. 

Former board member Chuck Cutshallôs 

made a generous donation to purchase 

trees for planting in Wilson Farm Park in 

Tredyffrin. His cash donation was matched 

by Bank of America. The trees have all 

been planted and are a beautiful addition 

along the pathways in the park. 

A recent grant award to VFTU was made 

by the National Parks Foundation. This 

award was made to support our application 

in conjunction with Valley Forge National 

Historical Park for a Jr. Ranger Fishing ï 

Fly Fishing Course directed toward 

families and particularly underserved 

communities and communities of color. 

The Fly Fishing course will be given 

twice; once in the fall on three consecutive 

Saturdays: September 30, October 7 and 

October 14 and then again in the spring. 

This is a really exciting opportunity to 

work with our Park friends and develop 

new fly fishers. 

Crabby Creek 

I had mentioned the Eagle Scout project 

along Crabby Creek in my last article. I 

heard back from the scout that his advisor 

didnôt think that the removal of the deer 

fencing and support pipes was enough of a 

project. After I had some preliminary 

discussion with OLC I put the scout in 

touch with them so that he could build a 

deer exclosure in one of their preserves 

with the recovered deer fencing. This 

should produce a very bold and labor 

intense Eagle Scout Project.  

Valley Creek Monitoring 

Pete Hughes continues to lead the 

monitoring group for our two Enviro DIY 

stations in Valley Creek. He recently did a 

quality control review with Carol 

Armstrong. You can view the data in real 

time at www.monitormywatershed.org . 

 

Open Land Conservancy 
Open Land Conservancy (OLC) project to 

remove the small pond in Lorimer 

Preserve and restore the stream got a big 

boost in the arm when they were awarded 

nearly $111,000.00 by the Valley Creek 

Trustee Council. They are currently deep 

in the permitting process. OLC hopes to 

begin work this summer on the project. 

A tree planting along and OLC easement 

on Little Valley Creek east of North 

Valley Road was planted after an initial 

rain delay on May 6th. Thank you to the 

VFTU members who participated in the 

planting. OLC is thankful for your help 

and support. 

Bishop Tube 

Bishop Tube remains a blight on the face 

of East Whiteland Township and the 

Valley Creek watershed.  

At a recent meeting of the ñClean & Green 

Bishop Tubeò community group it was 

noted that a couple of members met with 

DEP in an effort to secure information on 

what was happening. The Delaware 

Riverkeeper Networks lawsuit against the 

remediation plan failed on a bit of a 

technicality and they are considering legal 

options. DEP has approved their proposed 

remediation plan ï Big Surprise! They are 

moving forward on that plan. The DEP is 

looking for a venue to hold a public 

information meeting where they would 

provide information to the public on the 

site and their remediation plan. The 

meeting is to include a Q & A session for 

the public. The community group is 

suggesting locations for the meeting and 

also suggesting timing to be at the end of 

September once the rush back to school 

has settled down.. 

(Continued from page 4) 

Many men go fishing all of their lives without 
knowing that it is not fish they are after. 
 Henry David Thoreau 
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Our Agenda 

Own a Piece of Fly Fishing History 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Get a framed  
òFly Fishing Onlyó Poster 

An original issued buy the  
PA Fish Commission 

Document # PFC-834-3M-1-82 

$35.00 each 

Contact Pete Goodman at 
Peteg5020@gmail.com 

By Jim Leonard 

VFTU is involved in many issues and 

programs, not all of which are well known 

to our membership. To give you an idea of 

what our all volunteer organization is up 

to these days, here is an excerpt from our 

May 2023 board meeting agenda: 

���•�˜�‹�”�‘�•�•�‡�•�–�ƒ�Ž 
 ���‹�µ�����Á���š���Œ���u���]�v�� 
 ���š�Á���š���Œ���Œ���š���v�Ÿ�}�v�������•�]�v���·�ò�� 
 �����•�š���t�Z�]�š���o���v�����W���Œ�l���•�š�Œ�����u��

�����v�l���•�š�����]�o�]�Ì���Ÿ�}�v�� 
 �Z�}�������•���o�š�� 
 �E���Á���í�U�ì�ì�ì�U�ì�ì�ì���•�‹�µ���Œ�����(�}�}�š��

�Á���Œ���Z�}�µ�•�����(�����]�o�]�š�Ç���]�u�‰�����Ÿ�v�P��
�Z�������Á���š���Œ�•���}�(���W�]���l���Œ�]�v�P�����Œ�����l�X 

 �^�š�}�v�Ç���<�v�}�o�o���&���Œ�u�������À���o�}�‰�u���v�š��
�]�v���E���Á�š�}�Á�v���d�}�Á�v�•�Z�]�‰�U��
�����o���Á���Œ�������}�µ�v�š�Ç���‰�Œ�}�������o�Ç��
�]�u�‰�����Ÿ�v�P���:���u���•���Z�µ�v���]�v��
���Z���•�š���Œ�����}�µ�v�š�Ç�U�������š�Œ�]���µ�š���Œ�Ç���}�(��
�&�}�Æ���Z�µ�v���Á�Z�]���Z���]�•�������š�Œ�]���µ�š���Œ�Ç���}�(��
���Œ�µ�u�����Œ�����l�U�������,�Y�l���t���•�š�Œ�����u�X��

�d�Z�����‰�Œ�}�‰���Œ�š�Ç���]�•���o�}�����š�������}�v��
�t�Z�]�š�����,�}�Œ�•�����Z�}���������š���š�Z����
�]�v�š���Œ�•�����Ÿ�}�v���Á�]�š�Z���Z�}�µ�š�����î�ñ�î�X���/�š��
�]�•���}�v���š�Z�������}�Œ�����Œ���Á�]�š�Z�����Z���•�š���Œ��
���}�µ�v�š�Ç�X 

�����������‘�—�–�Š 
 �d�/�����h�‰�����š���� 
 �^�d�Z�����D���'�]�Œ�o�• 

���”�‘�‘�•�����”�‘�—�–�����•�‹�–�‹�ƒ�–�‹�˜�‡ 
 �^�š�Œ�}�µ���������E�� 

���–�”�‡�ƒ�•�����‘�•�‹�–�‘�”�‹�•�‰ 
 �D�����Œ�}���/�v�À���Œ�š�����Œ���š�����•���u�‰�o�]�v�P 
 �����š�������}�o�o�����Ÿ�}�v 

���”�‘�—�–�����Š�‘�™ 

�
�‡�•�‡�”�ƒ�Ž�����‡�‡�–�‹�•�‰�•�����‘�…�ƒ�–�‹�‘�• 

�	�Ž�›���	�‹�•�Š�‹�•�‰�����…�Š�‘�‘�Ž 

�
�—�•�‹�‘�”�����ƒ�•�‰�‡�”�����•�‰�Ž�‡�”�����”�‘�‰�”�ƒ�•�� 

���Š�‡�•�–�‡�”�„�”�‘�‘�•�����™�‹�•�����Ž�—�„��
���ƒ�”�•�‹�•�‰�ä�ä 

 

���‘�•�ƒ�–�‹�‘�•�����Š�‡�•�–�‡�”�����‘�—�•�–�›��
���‘�•�•�‡�”�˜�ƒ�–�‹�‘�•�����ƒ�•�’ 

���������‰�”�ƒ�•�–���ƒ�’�’�Ž�‹�…�ƒ�–�‹�‘�• 

���Š�‡�•�–�‡�”�����‘�—�•�–�������������‰�”�ƒ�•�–��
�����”�ƒ�„�„�›�����”�‡�‡�•���‹�•�Ð�‹�Ž�–�”�ƒ�–�‹�‘�•��
�„�‡�†�•�� 

 ���P�Œ�����u���v�š���•�]�P�v���� 

���‡�™�����Š�‡�•�–�‡�”�„�”�‘�‘�•���‡�Ž�‡�•�‡�•�–�ƒ�”�›��
�•�…�Š�‘�‘�Ž�� 

���ƒ�•�–�����‘�˜�‡�•�–�”�›���™�ƒ�•�–�‡���’�‹�– 

As you can see, this list is long , and 

frankly, the list of participating volunteers 

is short. If any of this looks interesting to 

you, donôt hesitate to contact us at 

valleyforgetu@gmail.com. 

mailto:Peteg5020@gmail.com

